HAMPSHIRE COUNTY GROUP INSURANCE TRUST

98 KING STREET

NORTHAMPTON, MA  01060

TO:
All Trust Member Units

RE:
Minutes of January 18, 2023

Executive Committee Meeting


Via Zoom Teleconference 
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Russ Kaubris


Rich Carmignani Jr 

Deborah Kuhn 


Michelle Hill


Joanne Misiaszek

Emily Russo

Donna Whiteley

Denise Cashin




OTHERS PRESENT:

Joseph Shea 


Cynthia Graves

Jessica Hebert

Michele Komosa

CALL TO ORDER

In compliance with the Governor’s orders suspending certain provisions of the open meeting laws due to Covid-19, this meeting was held via Zoom telephone/video conference.

Chairman Russ Kaubris called the meeting to order at 9:02 a.m. with a quorum present.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Russ Kaubris requested that the minutes of December 21, 2022 be approved by unanimous consent, all were in favor.    

FINANCIAL REPORT

Financial Report
The Financial Report for the month of December was presented reflecting a starting balance of $42,818.48 with a total monthly income received of $7,291,077.77 and monthly expenses of $5,502,754.55 with a total net monthly income of $1,788,323.22 and an ending month balance of $1,831,141.70 with accounts receivable of $269,206.78 leaving a total of $34,869,809.47. 

Investments and CD’s for December 2022
The investments portfolio value was $12,590,890.80 with a market change of ($457,666.43) and a $500,000.00 transfer out to the general fund, leaving a total of $11,633,224.37.  The starting balance in CD’s was $16,246,162.85, with interest earned of $30,044.27 leaving a balance of $16,276,207.12.

DECEMBER EXPENDITURES

The expenditures for the month of December were reviewed. 
Chairman Russ Kaubris requested that the full financial report, including the expenditures, be approved by unanimous consent, all were in favor.  
WELLNESS UPDATE

Michele gave an update on the Wellness Initiative program:
· Spring Health Fairs – There are currently 4 sites booked.  Michele has secured 3 wellness workshops to attend each health fair.  

· On-Site Events – Units are starting to host on-site events.  Michele has coordinated 2 so far, a cooking class and an Eating for Optimal Health seminar.  

· Learn to Live – There is a new Resiliency program thru Learn to Live.  Michele sent a reminder about it to all units via email and posted it on the Wellness Initiative’s FB page, including the link to log in.  Michele has an upcoming quarterly meeting with Learn to Live where she’ll get an update on engagement in the program; last quarter it was up 3%.
· Wellness Credits – There is approximately $6,000 credits left to use for FY2023 which could be used toward another health fair or onsite classes.  
For more information on any wellness programs contact Michele Komosa via email at michelek@hcgit.org. 

AUDIT FY22

Joe reported the auditors were in the office on January 3rd to conduct the audit for FY22.  Joe only expects the same one comment to come back from them regarding using a third-party vendor for our accounting.
CVS/PRUDENT UPDATE

Joe provided an update on the Prudent program.  Joe stated the Prudent program went into effect on December 1st.  Out of about 130 eligible members, Prudent had made contact with all but 19 people to get them set up prior to the transition date. In the first month alone, reports show approximately $4,000 in member savings and approximately $134,000 in Trust savings.  
TOWN OF HUNTINGTON
Joe stated he has sent the Trust contract to Huntington.  The contract included the addendum for their entry to be under a 1-year probation period.  Joe had the contract addendum approved by legal before sending it.  The Town of Huntington will be joining the Trust effective July 1, 2023.
DENTAL
Joe explained there have been numerous unit inquiries regarding changing dental plans.  Even though we are contracted with Guardian until June 30, 2024, with all the inquires received, we put it out to bid.  We received 3 bids, from MetLife, Delta and Altus, which all showed comparable or improved benefits at a rate reduction ranging 7-9%.  All are also willing to honor current rollover benefits.  BCBS also placed a bid, but it was not comparable to these others.  This was followed by some discussion. 
On a motion by Michele Hill, seconded by Denise Cashin, it was voted to change to Delta for dental coverage effective July 1, 2023 pending Delta Core and Buy Up plans Basic Network Premier coverage be changed from 80% to 100%.  A roll call vote was taken with all in favor.  

HEALTH INSURANCE RATE

Joe stated we have not seen a rate increase in the last 4 years with 1 year showing a rate reduction. Joe stated while we’re still slightly over-reserved, we have been steadily losing funds reporting a loss of $5 million in one year and just $3 million alone over the last 6 months.  It’s anticipated that claims will continue trending up; BCBS is projecting a 7-10% increase in claims.  To help steady our losses, Joe has recommended a 6% increase for the HMO and PPO plans.  This was followed by some discussion.
On a motion by Rich Carmignani Jr, seconded by Donna Whiteley, it was voted to recommend to the IAC a 6% rate increase, rounded up to the nearest dollar, for the HMO and PPO plans effective July 1, 2023.  A roll call vote was taken, passing with 6 voting yes and 1 voting no.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Russ Kaubris requested to adjourn the meeting by unanimous consent at 9:47 a.m., all were in favor.  
Respectfully submitted,

Cynthia Graves
Meeting Schedule
Insurance Advisory Committee – January 25, 2023, 10:00 a.m., via Zoom

Executive Committee – February 15, 2023, 9:00 a.m., via Zoom

Executive Committee – March 15, 2023, 9:00 a.m., via Zoom 
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